S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th June 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood,  Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mr P Bland, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillors Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds
APOLOGIES: None
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th May 2018, with one minor amendment and one minor addition, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Smallwood with three abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Daubney:  Mr Price wished to express congratulations to Cllr Daubney following his newly appointed role as the Mayor of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk.

Cllr Daubney thanked Mr Price and said that it was a very different role to being a Political Leader; he said that he and his wife Cheryl have been enjoying attending the various events associated with the role.

He said that as part of his remit, he hopes to have an influence for the benefit of assisting businesses in South Wootton.
Cllr Daubney reassured members regarding housing development and stated that he had recently met with Henry Bellingham MP, Cllr Nockolds and Mr David Goddard so that when anything progresses they are ready.

He said that the Festival Season is fast approaching with Festival Too imminent and the Festival of Music and the Arts following after that.
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Cllr Daubney spoke regarding the town regeneration and said that the demise of High Streets is an issue; he felt that Kings Lynn would be hit with some big name retailers in trouble.

Mrs Banks asked how footfall within the town is measured.

Cllr Daubney stated that people are counted via a sophisticated camera system, it was said that whilst people are coming into the town, it does not necessarily mean they are visiting shops and purchasing as some visit to look at the history and architecture.
Cllr Daubney added that the Business Improvement District is one year old now and explained that in a particular defined area, businesses have chosen to pay extra rates to be spent on advertising etc.

Mr Jordan asked for examples as to where the money has been spent.

Cllr Daubney stated that money was put behind the “Love West Norfolk” campaign and £1,000 was put towards the Hanseatic Festival.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding the “West Norfolk Wins” Lottery and asked Cllr Daubney how he felt it was doing as only 1,300 tickets were sold in the first week.

Cllr Daubney said that he had voted against formation of the Lottery.
Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Tuesday Market and said that following renovation of the Tuesday Market Place many stall holders had relocated to Broad Street, he added that he had earlier in the day seen a van selling Fish reverse up to near the King John Statue.

He was disappointed to note that the smell in the vicinity was unpleasant with water on the ground.

Cllr Daubney informed members that some of the Stalls are there at the request of the Vancouver Centre who manages that area.

Mrs Gotts added that the Farmers Market which comes to the Saturday Market Place on the second Saturday of every month from 9am to 2pm is very good.

Finally it was asked when the Parish Council may see its County Councillor or at least be issued with a County Councillor Report.
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Cllr Daubney stated that the Parish Council must appreciate the number of Parishes that there are to visit, however said that he would have a word to make it happen.

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See Attached Report.

Mr Wells spoke regarding the previous months report from Cllr Nockolds and noted that a feasibility study and an initial master planning of key sites to take place, will explore the possibility of releasing Brownfield land within the town centre, which could provide much needed housing within the heart of the town.
He noted that one of the three key sites is at Common Staithe Quay, behind the Corn Exchange; he said that if housing is proposed and developed in this area, it would only add to the reasons for why people would not want to come into the town.

Cllr Daubney said that development at this particular site would only be done if alternative Car Parking provision could be found.

Cllr Daubney said that he would make further investigations into the situation.

Mr Price commented that there were recent reports in the Lynn News which had stated that the Borough Council is looking into putting another entrance into Kings Lynn.
Cllr Daubney explained that he is no longer on the Cabinet anymore and was not aware of the situation, he felt that another river crossing was perhaps an option; however, he was unsure how this would happen.
Mr Smallwood informed members that he had read recently in the Lynn News that Mr Alan Gomm, a Planning Officer at the Borough Council had acknowledged that the expected development of several thousand new homes in Lynn and surrounding areas such as the Woottons, West Winch and Knights Hill over the next few years would increase the pressure on the transport system.
Finally, Cllr Daubney informed members that a new all-star cast adaptation of Charles Dickens’ David Copperfield will be filmed in the town next month.
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
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Assets  
Allotments - Size/Materials of Polytunnels/Greenhouses:  Mr Narborough stated that members of the Assets Committee had discussed at length the sizes of structures currently in place at the Allotments and had felt that any new requests should keep within specific parameters.

Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should allow one Polytunnel / Mesh tunnel or Greenhouse at a maximum size of 6m x 3m per plot plus one shed at a maximum size of 10ft x 8ft per plot, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Drainage of the Allotments Main Car Park:  Mr Narborough explained that following reports that the Main Car Park at the Allotments had become very wet during the inclement weather earlier in the year; Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Mr James Callaby at D G Scales Plant Hire for advice.
It was said that Mr Callaby had suggested that to resolve the issue of flooding at the Grimston Road Allotments; it had been recommended that the following work should take place at a cost £3,250.00:
· Excavation of a trench either side of the car park

· Installation of soak-away crates wrapped in geo-textile with a large stone surface layer

· Import of additional material to re-shape the car park surface with the view of aiding drainage

Mr Narborough commented that members of the Assets Committee had agreed that the work as specified was quite costly.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that following the meeting she had contacted Mr Heaton to see if he could provide a quote to do everything as per the D G Scales Plant Hire specification except the reshaping of the Car Park.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Heaton to provide a quote for the work to improve the drainage at the Allotments main Car Park; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Request for additional Water Tank:  Mr Narborough explained that a request had been received from Mr Reynolds, an Allotment Tenant to site an additional Water Tank near to Plot 36.
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He said that members of the Assets Committee had discussed the situation and had felt that currently there is an adequate number of Water Tanks at the Allotments and installation of additional Water Tanks is quite expensive as extra pipe work would need to be laid; members felt that a more suitable alternative would be to upgrade some of the smaller Water Tanks to larger Tanks.

Mr Reynolds explained the problems he experiences with water shortage in his area and said that he has to carry water some distance to his plot, he said that all Allotment Tenants should be treated fairly and that another Water Tank should be installed.

Mrs Albinson stated that members of the Assets Committee had discussed the matter at length last week and a proposal had been made.

Mr Evans explained that some time ago he had been an Allotment Tenant in the same location and he confirmed the point made by Mr Reynolds and said that access to Water was a problem.

After further discussion, members agreed to defer a decision on the matter until a plan indicating the location of existing Water Tanks can be made available to members along with a full costing of the work involved.
The Green and Open Spaces - Disposal of Equipment not Required:  Mr Narborough confirmed that following careful negotiation, the sale of the Tractor and Trailer and the Kubota Utility Vehicle had taken place.

Members thanked Mr Narborough for arranging the sale of the items.

Extra row of trees at the Low Road end of the Green:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the trees at the southern end of the Green and explained that following reports that the stock had diminished, members had discussed the replanting of addition trees in the area.

Mr Narborough confirmed that he had been to look at the area and had circulated to members of the Assets Committee photos of the various trees.

After discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should not plant any additional trees at the Low Road end of the Green; this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention all other members were in favour.
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Low Road fence: Mr Narborough explained that initially BMAC Garden Services had been asked and had provided a quote of £240.00 to clean, secure and paint the fence at Low Road, however before work took place he had felt that the fence should be properly looked at to ensure that the work carried out was not false economy as some of the structural posts were reported as rotten.
Following discussions with Mr McIntyre at BMAC Garden Services, a further quote had been obtained to replace the entire fence using wood obtained from Patrick and Thompson, galvanised steel ground fixing posts and 2.5 days labour at £1,519.57.

Mr Narborough explained that following the Assets Committee meeting he and Mr Price had been to look at the condition of the fence and had found that out of 30 posts, 18 were rotten and loose in the ground; therefore it was felt that the fence should be replaced entirely.

Mr Jordan informed members that the fence had been installed by NCC Highways when the Bypass was put in some 40 years ago, therefore was possibly their responsibility.

Mrs Cornwell stated that in the first instance she would contact NCC Highways regarding the situation and then obtain additional quotes for the work.

(Clerk’s Note: After contacting our Highway’s Engineer, it has been confirmed that the fence is the responsibility of South Wootton Parish Council).
Replace fencing at Little Walsingham Close / Castle Acre Close:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the footpath fencing at Little Walsingham Close / Castle Acre Close and explained that the fence posts had become rotten and in a bad state of repair.

It was said that two quotes had been obtained from BMAC Garden Services for £920.00 and J Charlotte Ltd for £975.00 to replace the fencing.

Mr Narborough explained that he had circulated to members of the Assets Committee some photographs of the fencing and members had generally felt that as a hedge runs along the length of the boundary, the fencing had perhaps become unnecessary.

After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the existing fencing should simply be removed; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Cemetery - Consecration of new Cemetery area:  Mr Narborough spoke briefly regarding the need to consecrate the new Cemetery area and said that it should be done in good time before it may be required.
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Members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should make the necessary arrangements for the consecration of the new Cemetery area.

Parish Office - Quotes for Redecoration:  Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted three local Painter and Decorators to provide quotes to redecorate the Parish Office and Meeting Room.

He said that several members had commented that the work of Mr John Boucher is of a very high standard and it was noted that he had carried out a good job for the Parish Council in the past when he redecorated the Village Hall.

After brief discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr John Boucher to redecorate the Parish Office and Meeting Room at a cost of £980.00; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Water Butts:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the request for two large Water Butts to be installed at the Parish Office / Cemetery and said that these would be a good Eco-friendly addition as well as making savings on the Water Bills. 
Members felt that this was a very good idea; Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should purchase two large Water Butts, with stands and taps to be sited at the Parish Office / Cemetery; this was seconded by Mrs Banks and unanimously agreed.
Vancouver Round Table (Beer Festival):  Mr Narborough confirmed that he had attended the recent Beer Festival Committee meeting when a Plan of the site had been issued to all present.

He said that members of the Assets Committee had agreed that the toilet facilities could not remain in the position indicated on the Plan and had to be relocated. It was suggested that a suitable place would be a discreet area a short distance behind the Beer Tent towards the nature area.

Mr Narborough added that the Vancouver Round Table have organised a small meet and greet session on the evening prior to the event on Friday 24th August 2018 from 7pm-9pm.

He explained that members of Tapping House, the Various Sponsors and the Parish Council have all been invited to attend the event and enjoy light background music.

It was confirmed that the Beer Festival Committee have decided that there is no need to close Common Lane for the Event.
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Memorial Request:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a request had been received from Richard King Memorials for a new Memorial Headstone to be placed in South Wootton Cemetery, however due to the detail requested on the Memorial she wished to seek authority.

Mrs Cornwell held up the proposed design and asked members for their thoughts.

After discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Memorial Headstone Design, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson, with four members against the proposal and one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Finance
Mr Jordan informed members that the next Finance Committee meeting is due to be held on Wednesday 4th July 2018.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

She confirmed that two months Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliations would be checked this time.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for April 2018 and May 2018 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) were happy that both months balanced they initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning 
Mr Bland confirmed that all members had received the minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 4th June 2018 and stated that everything was as per the minutes.

He explained that members of the Planning Committee had discussed at depth Planning Application: 18/00652/F for 54 Willow Road, South Wootton, and a robust objection had been submitted to the Borough Council.
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Cllr Nockolds said that she had been out to the site and had spoken to residents in the neighbouring property and had advised them to seek legal advice.
Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall and said that during the Planning Committee meeting members had approved the plans and specification produced by Mr Matt Sturgeon.

He confirmed that since then he had once again looked at the specification in more detail and had noticed that the extension area is to be heated.

Members discussed the area and felt that heating was unnecessary however it was felt that a specific area to store archive records should be allowed for, be it a separate storage room with fire resistant door or a caged / flam safe area.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the heating and suggested that advice should be sought from County Records; she felt that such valuable records may have to be stored at a specific temperature to avoid them becoming damp and damaged.
After brief discussion, members were happy for Mr Price, Mr Jordan, Mr Narborough and Mr Smallwood to decide on the final specification.
Highways Updates:  Mrs Cornwell wished to update members on a number of Highways matters:
· She explained that the damaged railing at the Oak Avenue crossing reported by Mr Narborough had been inspected by NCC Highways and as it is sound would not be replaced.
· She confirmed that the Lighting Column which had been knocked over at Oak Avenue directly opposite Willow Road had been investigated, she said that a workman had accidently backed in to it and a claim on their insurance has been submitted.

· The grass verges at Grimston Road towards Knight’s Hill have been cut.

· In addition the grass verges along Castle Rising Road towards the Kings Lynn Golf Club have also been cut.

· Mrs Cornwell stated that confirmation has been received from NCC Highways that Nursery Lane and Appledore Close is due to be resurfaced.
· A fallen tree at the Bus Stop at Castle Rising Road has been removed. 
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Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday 18th June 2018, when matters relating to the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) would be discussed and the Parish Council’s Standing Orders would be reconsidered.

The Archaeological evaluation:  Mr Smallwood confirmed that Mrs Cornwell had been provided with a 13 page report detailing the various items of Pottery found at the land to the west of Hall Lane site.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See Attached Report 
Junior School: - Mr Scales confirmed that no Governors meetings had been held, however was pleased to report that he had attended the Governor Drop-in Session during the Careers week.

He explained that it was his first opportunity to go into the school during working classroom sessions.

He explained that among other people, a journalist from Good Morning Britain, an Accountant and a Bank Official had visited the school to talk about their professions, he added that the children were asked what their future aspirations were and he was surprised at the realistic view the children had of themselves, with some hoping to become Teachers and Army Officers.

Mr Scales said that it had been an interesting and enjoyable day followed by lunch at the Swan.

Comment was made regarding the number of signs and posters which are being put up on the roadsides to promote events at the Junior School; it was felt that these can be distracting and dangerous to motorists.

Mr Scales stated that he would report the issue back to the School.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the minutes of the last meeting held on 22nd May 2018 had been circulated to all members.
She noted that the commitment to the meetings was particularly lacking from North Wootton Parish Councillors, however added that a resident to sit on the Committee from South Wootton in still required.
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It was reported that the recent visit by the Community Payback Team had taken place on Sunday 3rd June when they had carried out work painting the Slide and Swings in the small Children’s Play area.

Mr Williamson reported that whilst the new barriers at Bede Close and Cranmer Avenue were stopping cars driving on to Wootton Park, motorcycles and scooters have continued to enter by squeezing through the side.

Mr Williamson said that painting of the Pavilion roof with anti-climb paint is scheduled along with the painting of the Pavilion floor.
It was reported that more vandalism had taken place at Wootton Park with the Leg Press; an item of the Outdoor Gym being broken. 
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the minutes of the last meeting had been circulated to all members.

She stated that South Wootton in Bloom had once again entered the Anglia in Bloom competition and said that the judges would be visiting the Parish on the afternoon of 19th July 2018.

She said that the afternoon would follow the usual format starting with visits to the Infant and Junior Schools, a drive past the Swan Pub and a visit to the Green and the Allotments.  The judges would then be driven up towards Castle Rising Golf Course, back via Priory Court and Wootton Park, with a visit to the Wildflower strips, past the Meadow Road Flower Bed and finally to the Churchyard and the Parish Office for refreshments.

Mrs Gotts asked if anyone is out on the morning of the visit, if they could carry out any litter picking this would be vital.

It was said that a great deal of work has gone into the production of the SWiB Portfolio which will be put together by Mrs Bharti Patel and issued to the judges two weeks prior to their visit.

Mr Price requested that when the judges visit the Junior School, the new Forest area should be pointed out to them.

Mrs Gotts stated that a meeting is yet to be held to decide which areas would be submitted for “Special Awards”.

Members were happy with Mrs Gotts report and there were no questions.
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8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
Historic England 

Research Talks




Info

NCC Highways

Temporary Road Closure at Langley Road
  “
Newsletter:  Mr Price confirmed that all members had seen a copy of the draft Newsletter and asked if anyone had any amendments or additions to make.

With one or two minor amendments, all members were happy, Mr Price proposed that the Newsletter was correct and should be published onto the Website; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No

37
CGM



107238
Play Equip Insp 16/4-8/5          90.00

38
Mole Control & Pest Svs
107239
W/P moles


  60.00

39
MKM Building Supplies
107240
Allots materials

  14.33

40
BMAC Gdn Svs

107241
Bins x 2 -W/P Play area
100.00

41
D & E Builders


107242
Cemetery Tap


720.00

42
Total Gas & Power

107243
Street Lighting Supply

614.19

43
Mole Control & Pest Svs
107244
Allots – Rats


  43.20

44
Brights



107245
VH Cleaning


393.41

45
CGM



107246
Weed Spray VH & Cem
  88.74

46
HMRC



107247
Contb – May


830.13

47
Prudential


107248
TC – AVC


  80.00

47A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 23 May
Cont’b –May
                       946.75

47B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 23 May 
Salary & Exps – May BACS  )

47C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 23 May
Salary – May- BACS  )        2341.76

47D
W W Lucas


D/D 23 May
Wages – May BACS  )

47E
A J Walker


D/D 23 May
Salary & Exps –May - BACS )

47F
R K Jarret


D/D 23 May
Salary – May - BACS  )        1135.45

48
SLCC



107249
TC Membership

208.00

49
Anglian Water


107250
Allots Water


107.64

50
BMAC Gdn Svs

107251
Various jobs


287.50

51
BMAC Gdn Svs

107252
Bins, Strimming, Graves
100.00

52
AMR 



107253
Move Water Heater

630.00

53
BMAC Gdn Svs

107254
Weed PO Drive

  75.00

54
K & M Lighting


107255
S/Lighting Maint – June
454.37

55
BCKLWN


107256
Fees St Aug’s Bus Shelter
100.00

56
BMAC Gdn Svs

107257
Strim & Branch removal
  50.00

57 
British Red Cross

107258
First Aid Training

302.40

58
BMAC Gdn Svs

107259
Weed part of Cem Drive
210.00

59
DVLA



107260
App for Veh Reg Cert               25.00
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Plus Accounts received since circulated list:   

60
Total Gas & Power

107261
Street Lighting Supply -May   577.82
61
MKM



107262
Allotment Materials

  76.97
62
Brights



107263
VHall – New Hoover

  96.00
63
CGM



107264
W Park Play Equip Insp
  90.00
Bank balances as at 31.5.2018
Community Account
      

     
       32,001.08
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                         240,000.00
Total                                                                                           £272,001.08
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th July 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th July 2018                                                                              Chairman
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